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The Saltfork Craftsmen Artist-Blacksmith 
Association, a non-profit organization of amateur and 
professional artist and craftsmen, publishes this 
newsletter monthly. Our purposes are the sharing of 
knowledge, education and to promote a more general 
appreciation of the fine craftsmanship everywhere. We 
are a chapter of the Artist-Blacksmith Association of 
North America. 
 Material from this newsletter may be freely 
copied without permission for non-profit purposes. 
Please credit the author and this publication. 
 
Visit our Saltfork Craftsmen Website: 
 www.saltforkcraftsmen.org 

Trading Post 
For Sale: 
¾” round bar of 5160 ($3.30 per foot plus shipping) 
¾” and 1” round bar of 52100 ($6.00 and $9.45 per 
foot plus shipping) Contact Ray Kirk, 
ray@rakerknives.com or 1-918-456-1519 

 
Army surplus round nosed pliers that make good 
scroll pliers for small items. They are 6” long $5.00 
each plus shipping. I also tie broomcorn brooms on 
your handle or mine. $20.00 plus shipping. Contact 
Diana Davis, lazyassforge@tds.net or 1-580-549-
6824 

 
Rebuilt Little Giant Trip Hammers! Better than 
New! 25#-$3495; 50#-$4595;Misc. leg vices and 
hand cranked and electric blowers. Contact Mike 
George at 1-580-327-5235 or Mike-
marideth@sbcglobal.net 

 
Smithing tools at Walters, Ok. 
5” post vise-$70.00 
Peddinghaus Hammers-1500g and 400g- $25.00 for 
both 
220# Cast Iron anvil- $150 
100# Farriers’s Style anvil -$150 
Post Drill- $40 
Assorted tongs-$8.00 each 
Old Buffalo-Type forge (no fire pot or blower) $20 
Old Farrier’s forge $30 
Good Centaur Forge type farrier’s forge-complete-
$150 
Blower with stand $75 
Assorted other hammers, punches and chisels 
Contact Janice Dwyer, 580-875-3165 or 580-695-
9498 Or Gerald Franklin at 580-467-8667 for info. 
Wanted: 
Advertising Coal Hammers, Contact Mike George 
at 1-580-327-5235or o Mike-
Marideth@sbcglobal.net 

 
Hossfeld Universal Bender Model #2, with 
Precision Hydraulic Power Attachments. All 
instruction manuals & Catalogs. Numerous dies 
$1300.00 Contact Mike Boos. mlpbboos@cox.net 
or 918-357-1043 
Mail your ads to the editor or email them to 
lazyassforge@tds.net 
 

 



Saltfork Craftsmen 
Artist-Blacksmith Association 

Membership Application 
April 2007 thru March 2008 

 

 
 

I have enclosed $20.00 for dues to March 30, 2008 
 

Signed____________________________   
 
Return to: Saltfork Craftsmen, 1227 Fourth St. Alva, Ok 73717   
 

 
 



Club Coal 
Saltfork Craftsmen have Arkansas coal for sale. The 
coal is $95/ton to members and $145/ton to non-
members. 
Bring your own containers. Contact Tom Nelson at 
1-580-862-7691 to make arrangements to pick up a 
load. DO NOT CALL AFTER 9 P.M. If you make 
arrangement well in advance, Tom can load your 
truck or trailer with his skid steer loader. Otherwise 
you will need to bring a shovel. The coal can be 
weighed out at the Douglas Coop Elevator scales. 
The coal is in large chunks; bring something to 
break up the coal into manageable size pieces. 
S/C Region coal location: Coal is in 1-2” size 
pieces. Bring your own container. The coal is at 
Max Scrudder’s place in Mountain View. Contact 
Max for load out instructions. 
Cost for this coal is .06/pound or $120.00/ton. NO 
SALES to non-members. 
Max Scrudder can be contacted at (405) 226-9951 

 
Saltfork Craftsmen Swage Blocks $95.00 each plus 
shipping. SCABA members can purchase one block 
for a special members price of $75.00 
Contact Mike George at 1-580-327-5235 or mike-
marideth@sbcglobal.net or Bill Kendall at 1-918-
742-7836 or wwkendall@aol.com 

 
Bill and Diana Davis have a few blocks available 
for those in the S/C region.  

Library List 
Title 

SCABA Conf - 2002 - Bill Bastas 
A Traditional Suite: Sword Making, Set Hammer 
A Water Powered Smithy 
ABANA Comes of Age - 1994 NOMM Exhibit 
ABANA Comes of Age - 1994 NOMM Exhibit 
Basic Blacksmithing - Hershel House (Part 1) 
Basic Blacksmithing - Hershel House (Part 2) 
Basic Blacksmithing - Hershel House (Part 3) 
Forge Welding - Bob Patrick 
SCABA Conf - 1997 - Frank Turley (Tools) 
Hammerman in Williamsburg 
Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Lighting (Part 1) 
Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Lighting (Part 2) 
Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Lighting (Part 3) 
Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Hdw - Latches 

Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Hdw - Hinges 
Jerry Darnell - 18th Century Hdw - Pintles 
SCABA Conf - 2001 - Jim & Kathleen Poor 
Jim Hrisoulas - Damascus Pt 1 
Jim Hrisoulas - Damascus Pt 2 
Omey's 2002 - Kendall & Dyer - Table 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - D. Steigler - Baskets 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - R. Gunter - Hammers 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - D. Steigler – Iris & Finishes 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - R. Gunter - Hollow Forging 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - D. Steigler - Repousse' 
SCABA Conf - 1998 - R. Gunter - Scrolls 
Samuel Yellin's Legacy 
Omey's - 1997 - Ted Sawyer 
Omey's - 1997 
The Loveless Legend 
Tom Smith at Hartdner, KS 
Yellin Foundation & Manfred Bredohl 
Allen Rogers - Projects 
Forge & Anvil - Various Episodes 
Unknown Conference - Unknown Smiths 
Broom Making for the Blacksmith 
Elmer Roush: Colonial American Hdw & Fixtures 
European Masters & The Woodwright's Shop 
ABANA Gallery Exhibit - 1992  
Doug Merkel: Misc Projects  
Doug Merkel: Nail Header  
Doug Merkel: Sawtooth Trammel  
Doug Merkel: Tomahawk & Misc  
Doug Merkel: Hammers  
Blacksmith’s Journal Techniques – 1 
Blacksmith’s Journal Techniques – 2 
Bill Epps – Tongs 
Bill Epps – Animal Heads 
Bill Epps – Animal Heads 
Bill Epps – Birds & Bugs 
Bill Epps – Leaves & Flowers 
(RD1) 1990 Metal Madness 
(RD2) Ivan Bailey & Paul Hubler 
(RD9) 1992 BAM Ozark Conference 
(RD69) 2002 UMBA Conference 
(RD79) 2003 UMBA Conference 
Knifemaking With William White 
(RD 82) Wagon Wheel, Marble Inlay, Strikers 
National Museum of Horse Shoeing Tools 
SCABA Conf - 2004 – Don MacKay 
SCABA Conf - 2004 – Bob Patrick 
SCABA Conf - 2005 – Peter Happny 
SCABA Conf - 2005 – Brian Gilbert 
SCABA Conf - 2006 – Tal Harris 
SCABA Conf - 2006 – Ed & Brian Brazeal 
SCABA South Central Meetings - 2004 



Meeting schedule 
 

October 
SE. Regional meeting (Oct. 6th) information is in 
the regional report. 
NE Regional meeting (Oct 13th) Conference in 
Perry 
South/Central meeting( Oct. 20th) will be hosted 
by Anela Hadick in Midwest City. The trade item is 
a doorknocker. Lunch will be ribs so bring a side 
dish or desert to go with it. Directions…On I-40 go 
to Douglas Blvd.(east side of Tinker) Go North on 
Douglas to 29th. Take 29th East to Westminster Rd, 
take Westminster South to Newey Ave. Turn Right 
onto Newey, 3rd house on left with green metal 
roof. 
NW Regional meeting (Oct. 27th) Meeting will be 
hosted by Leroy Haight. A trade item is what ever 
you want to make. Meal will be beans and 
cornbread. Bring a side dish if you can. Directions 
are from stop sign in Cherokee go 10 miles west or 
if coming from Alva go 6 ¼ miles east.  
 
SE Saltfork Demos at RRV Fair for 

5 Days 
 
By:  James Allcorn 
 

The Southeast Saltfork group smoked out 
the Red River Valley Fair from August 28 through 
September 1 with a good presentation of skills, 
forges and demonstrations in general.  While 
attendance at the fair exceeded 22,000, those selling 
forged items came up a bit short, perhaps because 
most folks spent their money at the carnival or on 
$4.00 hot dogs!  But there was a lot of interest in 
blacksmithing and we usually had a good crowd 
gathered around. 

Gary and Ann 
Butler did a wonderful 
job of putting this fair 
demo together and 
deserve a lot of credit 
for an event that gave 
Saltfork a lot of 
publicity.  A number of 
Saltfork applications 
were distributed to 
interested persons and 
we certainly need more 

members to keep up the “public hammering” that 
we have been doing.  Ann Butler coordinated the 
Cowboy Church’s chuck wagon cooking team that 
was set up next to our location.  We enjoyed a 
number of fantastic meals, not to mention some of 
Ann’s great peach cobbler! 

Bill Epps put on his usual fantastic show 
making everything from hearts to tongs to birds.  It 
is always a pleasure to watch Bill work his magic 
with a hammer and a 
piece of hot iron!  Not 
only is he fun to 
watch, if you pay 
attention while Bill 
hammers, you can get 
a pick up some great 
blacksmithing tips 
and tricks.  I 
encouraged everyone 
who did not know 
Bill to take advantage 
of a wonderful 
opportunity to learn 
from one of the true 
Master Smith’s. 

It is still in the talking stage right now, but 
Bill is considering hosting a hand’s on, two-day 
training session in Paris in either January or 
February.  This will be on a weekend and tuition 
will be charged for attendance.  The session will 
concentrate on basic and intermediate 
blacksmithing, tailored to the needs and skills of 
those 
attending.  
Bill will 
instruct in 
the 
morning 
and the 
forges will 
be open in 
the 
afternoon with Bill providing individual instruction 
as needed.  Bill is an entertaining instructor and you 
get your money’s worth in one of his workshops, so 
mark your calendars now.  For more information, 
call Bill at 903-285-1004.  We will have an update 
in later newsletters. 

Those attending included Tommy Dean, Bill 
Epps, Gary and Ann Butler, Mark Hamill, James 
and Cindy Allcorn, Leo Hevrin, Thomas Hensel, 



and several others (my apologies, I lost my list of 
names). 

The October 6 meeting of SE Saltfork will 
be held at the Paris Bible Camp.  Meeting will 

begin around 6:00 p.m. 
The Bible Camp is 
located east of Paris in 
Reno, TX.  This is a 
special meeting for our 
group and we have been 
asked to set up by Wade 
White, lead singer of the 
Plain Label Band, a 
regional country and 
western group that is 
immensely popular in 
NE Texas, Oklahoma, 

Louisiana, Arkansas and Missouri.  I’m not sure 
what will go on, but I suspect it will involve some 
Gospel singing. The Fair will be the regular SE 
Saltfork meeting for September. 

 <James Allcorn> 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Big Pasture Centennial Days 

Gerald Franklin 
 

Saltfork was asked to support the Big Pasture Centennial Days celebration in Grandfield, OK on 14-15 
Sep, 2007.  The dates coincided with the big Murray County Tractor Show in Sulphur, and we hated to miss 
that, but Jerry Cathey, David Seigrist and I agreed to go to Grandfield to demo.  For those who might not be 
familiar with the SW part of the state, the “Big Pasture” region covers a large portion of the Comanche Nation 
and its “capital” is Grandfield, which is about 30 miles south of Lawton. I went down alone on Friday, Sep 14th 
and set up to demo for the Grandfield and Chattanooga Elementary Schools.  I made about a ba-zillion S-hooks 
and answered another ba-zillion questions.  The students and teachers showed a lot of interest. 

On Saturday, Jerry and David were there to help so we were able to keep demonstrations going 
continuously all day long except for a brief lunch break.  The crowds were good and there was a steady flow of 
folks moving by the forges all day long.  Sales were pretty good too, 
so we were able to make a little “gas money” to get us home. 

We were fortunate to be set up right in the middle of things 
and there were a lot of things going on. The city of Grandfield 
honored their past with historical interpretations, exhibits, vendors 
and a mile long parade.  They also had Larry Morefield and the 
Medicine Park Mauraders set up their medicine show - an actual 
reenactment of the Old West snake oil sales pitch.  It was good to 
see Larry out and around after his illness.  He is doing well. 

We were well received in Grandfield and hope to be asked 
back again next year. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Jerry Cathey and David Seigrist get 
set up at Grandfield on Sep 15. 



BOD Minutes August 26, 2007 
 
 
- Call to Order – The Saltfork Board of Directors met at the Noble County Fairgrounds in Perry, OK on 

August 26, 2007. Members present were J.C. Banks, Jim Carothers, Byron Doner, Richard Dyer, Gerald 
Franklin, Mike George and Bill Kendall. Also present were Bill & Diana Davis, David Seigrist, Ron 
Lehenbauer, Carol Doner, and Marideth George. The meeting was called to order at 2:10 PM. 

 
- Website Report – J.C. Banks reported that the Saltfork website has received over 7750 hits for the first 23 

days of August.  This is good news as it is an indication that we are getting interest from the rest of the 
smithing world.  There are more changes in store for our website so be sure to visit it often at 
www.saltforkcraftsmen.org . 

 
- Statewide Meeting – The Board has been approached on several occasions over the last two or three years 

about reserving one month of the year for a statewide meeting. We currently hold only one event where the 
entire membership is encouraged to gather.  The directors decided to hold such a meeting in a central part of 
the state and to fund a free picnic in conjunction with the event. The idea is that there would be no need for 
organized regional meetings during the month that this “State Hammer-in” would be held, although no 
region would be discouraged from scheduling a regional meeting that did not conflict with the state meeting. 
Carol Doner volunteered to check with the fairgrounds in Norman to determine the availability of a facility 
there.  She will check on the following dates in order of preference: Apr 19, 2008; Apr 26, 2008; and May 
10, 2008. 

 
- 2007 Conference – The Conference Task List is being completed and updated.  Potential volunteers for 

spaces that are not yet filled will be contacted. 
 
- Tool Box Raffle – David Seigrist is this year’s Point of Contact for the Tool Box Raffle.  Tickets have been 

printed and were distributed at the meeting. 
 
- Coal buy for Douglas – Jim Carothers reported that the coal supply in Douglas is low.  The Board agreed to 

purchase a load of coal to be spotted at the Douglas site.  Jim Carothers and Tom Nelson will coordinate 
delivery. 

 
- Support of the Regional Conference in MO – SCABA was asked (informally) about providing equipment 

and personnel for one of the four forging stations that will be part of the Regional Conference in Sedalia, 
MO in 2008.  The BOD agreed that we could probably support the event. Jim Carothers contacted the 
Blacksmith Association of Missouri (BAM) to get more information on their needs and expectations.  As of 
this meeting, he has received no reply. 

 
- Swage Block Sales in Alabama – We were asked to set up a vendor booth at the next Alabama Forge 

Council conference.  The Board decided to not pursue this due to low swage block inventory. 
 
- Swage Block Sales – We are about sold out again, so Mike George will contact B&L Foundry in Tonkawa 

to arrange for another pour. 
 
- Floor Cone Project – Jim Carothers has contacted a foundry in Mississippi concerning the pouring of the 

cone mandrels.  The foundry will build the pattern for $1900 and pour the cones for $54 each.  This would 
bring our cost to about $64 each for an order of 200.  This cost does not include shipping from the foundry 
to Oklahoma. Mike George will check with B&L Foundry in Tonkawa for a price quote. 

 



- Francis Whitaker Blacksmith Shop – The John C. Campbell Folk School in Brasstown, NC is planning to 
renovate and expand the Francis Whitaker Blacksmith Shop beginning in 2009. SCABA donated $1000 to 
this effort. Bill Davis cleaned up and inscribed a Saltfork swage block to donate to this project. Bill Kendall 
will deliver the swage block in September. 

 
- Next BOD Meeting – The Board of Directors will meet the home of Byron and Carol Doner in Norman, OK 

at 2PM on November 11, 2007. 
 
- Adjournment – The meeting was adjourned at 4:15 PM. 
 
 

Request for demonstrators 

 
 

 



Notes from the president 

 
Tulsa Scottish games 

 



S/C regional meeting 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Pictures provided  
by Byron Donor 



 
 

Important notice: 
All members with emails need to update their information. We send out important information 
by email and many of the ones sent out are bouncing back. Please take the time, in the next few 
days to send Mike George and Diana Davis your email address. Even if yours has not changed 
since you joined please send in this information. It will not be shared or distributed to others. If 
you have an email account where the emails are stored on a server you may need to go in and 
delete Spam or other unread email. They will cause your box to be unable to receive new 
emails. This may be a house-cleaning chore you will need to perform occupationally. 
 
 



NW Regional meeting 
 Dorvan Ivy hosted the September meeting for the NW Region at his home in Hammon Oklahoma. Some 
of those that attended were Ron Lehenbauer, Mike and Marideth George, Bill and Diana Davis. There were 
several others but I am sorry to say I can’t remember their names. We really need to meet as one group more 
often so we can get to know each other better. 

 
 Dorvan had chosen an ice cream scoop as the trade 
item. Only Bill Davis had his made before the meeting. Mike 
got over on the forge and hammered him out one. Dorvan 
had one started but decided he could make a better one so 
didn’t enter his in the trade. With only two to choose from it 
wasn’t hard 
to do the 
swap. 

 Dorvan and 
his wife cooked 
some really good 
brisket for lunch 
and the other 
companion dishes 
were excellent also. 
We also had pecan 
pie and blackberry 
cobbler for desert. 
Around 3:00 we had some homemade banana nut ice cream. 
Didn’t get to try out the ice cream scoops. 
 After lunch Bill got up and welded a chain link and then the challenge was one. Each person was 
challenged to forge a link. Dorvan was first, followed by Mike George, Diana, Dorvan’s son and one other 
member (can’t remember his name) and before 
long we had a chain that had 6 links. A nice 
start, maybe Dorvan can bring the chain to the 
next meeting he attends and maybe other 
members can add more links. 
 I think everyone had a good time at 
Dorvan’s and wish to thank him and his wife for 
hosting the meeting. 
 The next meeting for the NW Region 
will be held at Leroy Haight home west of 
Cherokee. Check out the information in the 
calendar section of this newsletter. 
♣We need more members in the NW Region to 
host meeting. Too many months are going by 
with no meetings. Remember that you don’t 
have to have a large shop or fix a meal to host 
the meeting. We need host for meeting in all the 
regions. There will be a calendar at the conference for next year’s meetings. Sign up to host a meeting. 
 



Ntba hammerfest in Bridgeport texas 
 On Saturday Sept.8th and 9th, Bill and Diana Davis and Gerald Franklin attended the Hammerfest held at 
the Sid Richardson Boy Scout Ranch that is located just west of Bridgeport Texas. This is a yearly 
blacksmithing demonstration that is held by the North Texas Blacksmithing Association. This year’s 
demonstrator was Bob Alexander. Bob does Colonial Ironwork, Full Animal Sculptures and Things made from 
junk. He also teaches at the John Campbell Folk School.  
  Bob is a very organized demonstrator. When we came from our cabin on 
Saturday morning we could hear someone down at the demonstration site and so 
went to see who was up that early and working at the forge. We found Bob 
finishing up some forge welding that he wanted to have ready when he started his 
demonstration after breakfast. 
 Bob’s first demonstration piece was a colonial 
candleholder. We soon found out what the forge welds he 
had done before breakfast were for. Just in case he had 
problems getting the forge weld to work, he wanted to have 
a couple extra ones ready to use. The forge weld worked 
the first time so the others were not needed. He continued 
forging each of the pieced for the candleholder and then 
went through the steps for assemble. He soon had a  
beautiful completed piece for the auction. 
 Bob also show some of the tooling he had made to  
help make some tulips and Irises. The tulips he made were  
put in the auction but he didn’t make any of the Irises but  
he did bring a lovely sample for us to look at. 
 

In the two days that Bob demonstrated he never failed to keep us all of 
our attention. I wouldn’t mind watching him again. He was prepared for each 
item he was going to show and he also had some extra items in his bucket so that 
if he finished up a piece and still needed something to fill the time he had 
something to show. This was the situation on Sunday. He finished up his 
demonstration item, which was another type of candleholder, early so he dug 
around in his bucket of metal and brought out a horse hoof rasp. He soon had 
produced a rather life like snake. One of the best that I have seen made. At least 
good enough that I purchased it at the auction that was held soon afterwards. It 
was still hot when I won the 
bid.  

He also plays a pretty 
good Resonator Guitar. On 
Saturday night after the auction, 
Bob and I got out our 
instruments (mine is a 
Mandolin) and did a little bit of 
picking. Being as both of us are 
beginners at playing our chosen 
instruments we had an 
interesting time trying to 
accompany each other. Not sure 
if the listeners would agree but I think we did a pretty good job. 

If you get the chance to attend one of NTBA’s Hammerfest at Bridgeport, 
you need to do so. It is a very relaxing weekend.   Diana Davis 


